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October 14, 2005

COMPROMISE COMMUNICATION

VIA FACSIMILE: (410) 516-5448

CONFIRMATION COPY VIA U.S. POSTAL SERVICE

Frederick G. Savage, Esq.

Acting Vice President and General Counsel

Johns Hopkins University

113 Garland Hall, 3400 North Charles Street

Baltimore, Maryland  21218-2688


Re:
ACCURATE

Dear Mr. Savage:


I received your letter of October 5, 2005, in which you state that Drs. Rubin and Wallach believe that their 2005 National Science Foundation (“NSF”) research proposal excludes Dr. Mercuri’s ideas and methodologies, that Dr. Mercuri’s ideas and methodologies are not protected by copyright law, and that Dr. Mercuri’s “ACCURATE” acronym does not qualify for trademark protection.  I believe that you have not been told all of the facts in this matter, and I would like to call to your attention the various legal theories and remedies that are available to Dr. Mercuri.


Drs. Mercuri and Neumann submitted an NSF proposal in 2002, which was not funded, but they received strong encouragement from the NSF reviewers to revise and resubmit.  Drs. Mercuri and Neumann graciously invited your client and the other team members to join in their 2004 proposal effort in which Dr. Mercuri played a lead role.  The 2004 proposal was derived in large part from the original 2002 proposal.  Although the 2004 proposal was also not funded, the team again received strong encouragement from the NSF reviewers to revise and resubmit.  Among other aspects, the NSF particularly praised Dr. Mercuri’s “ACCURATE” acronym.  Dr. Mercuri was subsequently told that the team may submit a 2005 proposal, but she was never given any details.  Instead, she learned after the fact that a 2005 proposal had been submitted and accepted for funding, but that she had been excluded from the 2005 effort by Drs. Rubin and Wallach who obviously sought to seize the lead roles and the bulk of the funding.  Dr. Mercuri was the only co-Principal Investigator excluded from the 2005 proposal.

As a result, the 2005 proposal contains plagiarized text and derivative works that infringe Dr. Mercuri’s original works from the 2002 and 2004 proposals.  I have attached for your review a table comparing a sample of passages in the 2005 proposal, to text that was certifiably contributed by Dr. Mercuri to the 2004 proposal.  You will note that some of Dr. Mercuri’s work was plagiarized without alteration, and some was modified into derivative works.  You can obtain Dr. Mercuri’s referenced e-mails and Statements of Proposed Work from Drs. Neumann, Dean and Jones, who are listed as current members of the research team of Drs. Rubin and Wallach.  There are additional examples of text in the 2005 proposal that were taken from the 2002 proposal, so we invite you to make your own comparison of those two proposals.  All of Dr. Mercuri’s works are protected under copyright law, including Dr. Mercuri’s “ACCURATE” acronym and its expanded form.


In addition to intellectual property protection for Dr. Mercuri’s works, Dr. Mercuri’s contributions of text, ideas and methodologies were made pursuant to explicit agreements among the parties to the 2002 and 2004 proposals.  These agreements provided that Dr. Mercuri would receive a substantial portion of the NSF funds.  By excluding Dr. Mercuri as one of the 2005 grant recipients, but still including her contributions, the 2005 proposal team members have breached these agreements.

As you probably know, the NSF’s Office of Inspector General (“OIG”) handles matters involving plagiarism and misappropriated ideas and methodologies.  Their investigations pertain to such issues in grant proposals as well as grant research reports. The OIG’s actions may include reallocation, suspension and/or revocation of funds for the present project.  Also, the individual and institutional parties to the 2005 proposal may be denied funding for future proposals and may be subject to further punitive remedies.  Dr. Mercuri will refer this matter to the OIG, if the parties are unable to fully resolve this dispute before November 1, 2005.  

I invite you to contact me at 603.647.2000 or RNW@Software-Law.com to discuss resolution of this matter.  Thank you very much.






Very truly yours,
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Ronald N. Weikers
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